Memorandum of Understanding

University Library
October 2014
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the University Library and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the biennial report.

Since the signing of the previous MOU in 2006, a major renovation of the library facilities and services has taken place.  Completed in 2008, the renovations have significantly improved the facilities with resulting increases in use by students.  The program review confirmed that the University Library is a bright, clean and welcoming environment.  The external reviewer perceived generally strong morale among Library faculty, staff, and student assistants.

Issues identified included the need to prioritize faculty hiring needs to ensure an appropriate match with and coverage of disciplinary needs in the academic colleges.  Two new librarians joined the Library faculty in fall 2014, but planning for future personnel needs was recommended by all reviewers.

The need for additional group study areas for students surfaced in meetings between the reviewers and library constituencies.  Plans are underway to create additional group study and collaborative areas in a prime area of the fifth floor.

It was noted in the program review process that usage of reference services and programs has declined over the past five years and may merit a study of library resource distribution.

 Finally but importantly, while development and implementation of a plan to assess the Library’s instructional component was an item in the 2006 MOU, it was noted in the current review that only one assessment report has been filed (for 2007-08) since the previous review.  A number of recommendations focused on how to advance the assessment of student learning and of the effectiveness of library instructional programs.

It is therefore agreed that:

1. The University Library will formulate and implement a plan to systematically and routinely assess student learning outcomes in instructional sessions and workshops, and will analyze collected outcome data to determine how well student learning objectives are being met.  This information will be reported to Academic Affairs every other year.  Library personnel will consult with assessment experts on campus and will work with departments that invite their library liaison to assess the effectiveness of library instruction in those classes.  Library leadership will encourage and support faculty involved in the ongoing longitudinal study of how library instruction affects student research skills.
2. The Library will analyze “transaction counting” data that are already being collected on reference programs and use the results to develop a strategic plan with respect to these programs, which have undergone steady declines in usage over the past five years.

3. The Library will work with Academic Affairs to prioritize future faculty hiring needs.
4. The program will provide a biennial update on progress made towards the actions agreed to in this MOU, to be submitted in conjunction with its biannual assessment report.
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